

KEY ECONOMIC

Real GDP Growth, Q4 2017– Q4 2022 (Compounded Annual Growth Rate)



Consumer Price Index, January 2018–January 2023 (Year-over-Year Growth)



THE ECONOMIC SITUATION

March 2023

Bruce Yandle

With the first few months of 2023 under our belts, now is a good time to look back on early 2022 and revisit expectations that have since been dashed by economic events—and see if there are lessons to be learned for 2023 and beyond. But before doing that, let's take a quick look at some expectations for this year. A quick review of the mood at the recent World Economic Forum in Davos, Switzerland, helps to set the stage.

In January, a lot of smart people gathered for the annual World Economic Forum. They brought with them a bevy of reports on the economic outlook. According to surveys released at Davos, the outlook was "less than cheery."¹ The global consultancy PwC released a stateof-the-world survey of more than 4,000 CEOs from 105 countries at Davos. Almost three-quarters (73 percent) of those business leaders expected global GDP growth to fall in the year ahead. Perhaps more challenging than the economic outlook, some 40 percent of the CEOs surveyed doubted that their firms would be viable in 10 years if they did not transform their way of doing business.²

As Elvis put it, "There's a whole lotta shakin' goin' on."

Inflation, macroeconomic volatility, and geopolitical conflict were the top three concerns highlighted in the PwC survey. Indeed, the invasion of Ukraine has induced a realignment of trade between the West and Russia, China, and India unlike anything seen perhaps since the Cold War from 1945 to 1990. The realignment is accompanied by continuing national efforts to cushion the combined effects of the COVID-19 pandemic and war-induced rising food and energy prices and to steer new capital investment in ways that reduce dependencies on countries now deemed to be less friendly to the West. Along with these efforts come losses in gains from trade that previously encouraged growth of global markets.



3434 Washington Blvd., 4th Floor, Arlington, VA, 22201 • 703-993-4930 • www.mercatus.org *The views presented in this document do not represent official positions of the Mercatus Center or George Mason University.*

What Forecasters Are Saying about the US Outlook

With the books not yet closed for 2022 real GDP growth, there is agreement among US forecasters that 2023 will bring slower growth. In late February, the US Department of Commerce reported the second estimate for 2022's fourth quarter real GDP annual growth rate as 2.7 percent, somewhat weaker than the third quarter's 3.2 percent.³ Solid consumer spending on services was a main driver, along with heavy industrial inventory increases in coal and petroleum products. Hit hard by high interest rates, housing activity continues to weaken.

The report offered some comfort for those understandably worried about inflation. The fourth quarter GDP price index increased at an annual rate of 3.2 percent versus the third quarter's 4.8 percent and the second quarter's 7.3 percent. But the economy weakened considerably in December. In response to the Federal Reserve's effort to slow the economy, retail sales and industrial production fell in December, but January retail sales, driven by spending at restaurants and other services, rose sharply.⁴ While these key measures of economic activity were sending mixed signals January employment data pointed strongly toward the North Star. Surprisingly, given the Fed's interest rate run-up, 517,000 workers were added to US payrolls in January; the average

for 2022 was 401,000.⁵ Needless to say, the world economy—as well as that of the United States—is being rewired and therefore is difficult to understand using the learning of the past.

I should point out that the happier inflation news does not surprise those who keep an eye on money supply growth, which, after all, is the definition of inflation. The rate of growth of the broad measure of money in the economy, M2 (which includes cash, deposits, and CDs, which also soared in 2021 when stimulus dollars flooded the economy), is now showing negative growth.⁶ As the money supply inflates and deflates, so too do indicators of inflation.

Expectations for the current year's GDP growth are considerably diminished. As indicated in table 1, the panel of economists of the Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia sees hardly any growth in this year's first nine months, but does see acceleration in the final quarter.⁷ The Wall Street Journal panel agrees with the Philadelphia Fed panel, but with no final quarter acceleration,8 and Wells Fargo looks for practically zero growth in the first half and seriously negative growth in the last six months of 2023.9 Of the three, I am more inclined to agree with Wells Fargo, but with a milder slowdown in the last half of the year. My inclination is based on what is happening to the growth of the money supply and its effects 12 months out. (More on this later.)

Table 1. Forecasts for 2023 Real GDP Growth (percent)				
	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4
Philadelphia Fed Survey	0.2	0.2	0.9	2.1
Wall Street Journal	0.1	0.4	0.0	0.6
Wells Fargo	0.0	0.3	-2.6	-1.9

Source: Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia, "Fourth Quarter 2022 Survey of Professional Forecasters," November 14, 2022; Harriet Torry and Anthony DeBarros, "Economists in WSJ Survey Still See Recession This Year despite Easing Inflation," *Wall Street Journal*, January 15, 2023; Wells Fargo, "Weekly Economic and Financial Commentary: United States: The Pain Is Spreading," January 20, 2023.

How This Report Is Organized

The remaining parts of the report are organized as follows. The next section takes the reader back to early 2022 and considers what was expected versus what happened. The section reviews some 2022 forecasts and then focuses on the later economic train wreck that, in effect, changed everything. The following section looks closely at the effects of massive interventions in the economy that accompanied the pandemic and how those actions distorted the signals that economic agents rely on when deciding whether to expand or cut back on businesses and investment.

In addition, that section describes how a "normal" economy may be thought of as an information system, but it also discusses how a system that is heavily affected by government intervention can bring miscalculations, unsustainable expansions, and large layoffs. The section also discusses large layoffs in the tech sector and examines interventions in the US economy that include payments to banks for reserves held by the Fed. The report then brings a discussion on regulation by the director of the Mercatus Center's Policy Analytics project, Patrick McLaughlin, who gives a report card on the large growth of US regulatory activities that includes a comparison with other countries. The report ends with book reviews from Yandle's reading table.

THE VIEW FROM A YEAR AGO

Last January, no one could have predicted the economic train wreck that was to come. Some of us recognized that a train loaded with stimulusinduced consumer purchasing waiting to fuel inflation was rolling full steam ahead. But the second train—Russia's invasion of Ukraine, which destroyed lives, homes, and cities and forced a dramatic rewiring of global energy and grain markets—had not left the station. A year ago, Americans, finally unleashed and unmasked from COVID restrictions, had reasons for optimism. Real GDP growth for 2021 was pacing at a rip-roaring 5.7 percent, the January unemployment rate was just 4.0 percent, and more than 11 million job openings were beckoning the 6.5 million unemployed to come to work.¹⁰ Consumers had stimulus money jingling in their pockets.

This Time Last Year

This time last year, it was hard to find a new car (just as it is now), housing was in short supply, and it wasn't easy to locate builders to help with home improvements. The result? Our money did not get spent quickly. There was a lot of what would later be called "excess savings."¹¹

A few economists of note who were focused on the astounding growth in the money supply all those stimulus checks—and on the historic relationship between that growth and inflation sounded the alarm. For example, Johns Hopkins University economist Steve Hanke and Florida State University economist James Gwartney believed high inflation was inevitable.¹² But the "it's only transitory" contingent, progressives, and new monetary theory thinkers denied the link, and the more politically appealing position held sway.¹³

Used car prices had already headed skyward along with the prices of practically everything else. In November 2021, the Consumer Price Index had risen 6.8 percent year-over-year, the largest increase in three decades; by June 2022, it would hit 9.0 percent.¹⁴

But the Fed had said not to worry, pointing to lingering supply chain problems. Instead of decisively pulling the brake lever ahead of the curve, the Fed's January 2022 interest rate decision called for the controlled overnight interest rate to range from zero to 0.25 percent.¹⁵ But in March 2022, the Fed reversed its stance and hit the brakes. The targeted overnight rate was raised to 0.25 to 0.50 percent.¹⁶ Thus began a series of increases that has continued to this day.

Oh, how things changed. The train loaded with purchasing power and the train filled with war supply reductions converged. The target for the Fed-controlled rate is now 4.5 to 4.75 percent.

As late as March 2022, respected analysts at the International Monetary Fund, Wells Fargo, and the *Wall Street Journal* were optimistically calling for 2022's real GDP growth to exceed 3.0 percent and for 2023 to peg 2.4 percent or better.¹⁷ As indicated earlier, some of those same forecasters today expect less than 1.0 percent growth in 2023.¹⁸ But we should be advised: there's still a lotta of shakin' goin' on.

Two Lessons Learned

This story has many moving parts, and a few lessons we might learn. Let's consider two of them.

First, the economic ramifications of the war, while never ignored, were underestimated. The disruption to energy and grain markets sent chaotic tidal waves across the global economy and caused huge populations of people to face starvation and major US trading partners to face recessions.¹⁹ Meanwhile, US stimulus and recordsetting domestic spending programs continued apace.

Second, the relationship between money and the economy still matters. Far too little attention was given to the inflating power that trillions of government-created dollars would have when inflation became embedded in a governmentstimulated economy.

These are tough lessons, and they lead me to hope that we'll do better in the years ahead. The

Chinese zodiac calendar marks 2023 as the year of the rabbit, a time to celebrate longevity, peace, prosperity, and hope for the future. Surely these happy prospects could not come at a better time. But what about job growth? Will unemployment surge? And will we see Goldilocks, that evasive but hoped for soft landing, again?

Jobs, the Economy, and Goldilocks

The Department of Labor's December 2022 jobs report brought good news on the 223,000 nationally added jobs, a slightly lower unemployment rate, and best of all for inflation fighters (although maybe not for workers who hope to get ahead of inflation), a 4.6 percent gain in wages, the smallest since mid-2021.²⁰ In reaction to the report, the S&P 500 index headed skyward. Indeed, the response was so positive that some suggested Goldilocks²¹ had risen from the dead, that things might turn out just right, and that the US economy might avoid a 2023 recession after all.²² As mentioned earlier, on the one hand, the unusually strong January employment numbers can be thought of as confirming this possibility; but, on the other hand, they may force the Fed to hit the brakes harder.

When the Fed figuratively hits the brakes, credit tightens, lending heads south, and growth in bank deposits slows accordingly. Consumers cut back on spending, and employers stop hiring as many workers. Less money is chasing the same goods, and inflation declines. How this relates to employment is shown in figure 1, in the line showing growth in job openings, an indicator that US businesses are looking for help. The line accelerates in 2021, when large amounts of stimulus money were flowing to consumers and the Fed was easing interest rates. Later growth is slower in 2022 when the Fed starts hitting the brakes. But real action comes when firms actually hire people and employment responds. This is seen in the total employment line of figure 1. Employment growth jumps in June 2021, then falls and grows at an almost constant rate from that point forward, giving a flat growth curve that looks very much like growth in 2019 and 2020. The two lines together—job openings and total employment—tell us that US employers are now taking down their job opening signs, but they are holding on to their employees. As the signs come down, we may hear the three recessionary bears growling a warning in the distance. But as employment holds steady, Goldilocks may still be feeling just right.

Firms can take another action when dealing with a stop-and-go economy. Employers can add and discharge temporary workers. This is illustrated in the "temps" line in figure 1. Note the explosive growth that occurred around June 2021 and the sharp decline in growth that has occurred since June 2022. Also note that in the current period, growth in the number of temporary hires is falling. So far, employment growth is holding steady, employers are hedging their bets by laying off temporary employees, and help wanted signs are coming down. The economy is surely slowing, but it is possible that employment growth will not turn negative, unless the Fed persists with heavy halfa-point increases in interest rates over the next few months.

Yes, Goldilocks may still have a chance, but it is a slim one. Indeed, the recent news on large high-tech and other layoffs leaves many analysts wondering about the severity of the labor market adjustments.

LAYOFFS, MISCALCULATIONS, AND MONEY TO BANKS

News in January that more than 40,000 employees in the tech industry were receiving pink slips²³ and that additional large layoffs were occurring in financial services and retailing is a sad reminder that reducing inflation comes at a high cost.²⁴ Microsoft, Google, Amazon, Salesforce, Goldman Sachs, BlackRock, and McDonald's find them-



selves figuratively, if not literally, removing "help wanted" signs from their premises and reversing their recent high-paced hiring.

Indeed, following the surge in overall demand that was generated by federal stimulus spending starting in 2019, tech sector employment surged, with 260,000 new jobs added in 2022 alone.²⁵ This gives a bit of perspective to the 40,000 job cuts, but every job loss is still a painful experience for those affected. In addition to large cutbacks in the better-known tech firms, we find that Twitter,²⁶ Lyft, Redfin, Snap, Stripe, and Robinhood are significantly cutting their payrolls.²⁷ Are Fed-induced higher interest rates the cause? COVID subsidies and government checks in bank accounts? Inflation? Or maybe just management miscalculation? Yes! It is all the above. The roller-coaster economy that results from these actions can generate disasters for countless families and individual workers.

We as a nation have no choice but to adjust to global events that seriously disturb what might be called normal life. But some policymakers have a tendency to quickly blame free markets run amok for high prices and related struggles that have led to the Fed's anti-inflation actions.²⁸ Forgotten, it seems, is that markets at their very foundation are sophisticated information systems. By way of countless regulatory interventions, we've chosen to distort that information rather than use it.

Prices or interest rates grounded in the dayto-day buying, selling, lending, and borrowing decisions of people across the world are signals that guide business owners and operators when they are deciding how many people to hire or lay off, how much to produce, and where goods and services are most needed. As pointed out in 1945 by Nobel laureate F. A. Hayek in "The Use of Knowledge in Society," bad market signals, which can result from government intervention in markets, can lead to social calamities.²⁹

Much Has Been Said of Miscalculations

In explaining what's going on, Stripe CEO Patrick Collison said, "We were much too optimistic about the internet economy's near-term growth," and that the company had "underestimated both the likelihood and impact of a broader slowdown."³⁰ Meta CEO Mark Zuckerberg apologized to his laid-off workers and said, "The macroeconomic downturn, increased competition, and ads signal loss have caused our revenue to be much lower than expected. I got this wrong."³¹

But there's more. Chiming in from the more secure setting of the US Senate and expressing concern over the hardships, 11 Senate Democrats called on Federal Reserve Chair Jerome Powell to provide estimates of the number to be laid off and to explain how the layoffs might be avoided: "We are deeply concerned that your interest rate hikes risk slowing the economy to a crawl while failing to slow rising prices that continue to harm families."³²

The letter, given its purpose, did not ask about the years of Fed-induced low interest rates that may have encouraged a hot-house economy. Nor did the senators mention the trillions of printing press dollars that had been sent to citizens nationwide to soften the blow of COVID shutdowns. Is it any wonder that business and government decision makers are now having trouble making the right decisions?

We know that low-cost money encourages investment in new homes, factories, and advanced research and education. And we know that income subsidies lead to higher levels of consumption. We also know that all of this can lead to higher inflation. What we have difficulty knowing is how much of the resulting economy is real, in some sense of the word, and how much of it is artificial.

It's when the hothouse door is opened and the heat is turned down that we begin to discover the answer. And only then do we begin to learn how much it will hurt and how long it will take to recover a reality-based economic footing—one that leads to fewer "sorry, but you are fired" messages.

Should the Fed Be Sending Billions to Banks?

In all the hue and cry about the Fed's efforts to raise interest rates to quench inflationary flames,³³ not much has been said about how these higher rates are raising the level of payments to banks for reserves held by the Fed—to the tune of more than \$100 billion this year—and at a time when the Fed itself is running a monthly deficit, the first since 1915, and is unable to send one thin dime to US taxpayers.³⁴

But where does the Fed get all that money? What happens when the money spigot closes? And does it all make sense?

Fed revenues come from interest and capital gains earned on vast holdings of government bonds as well as for services rendered to Fed member banks. Each year, the Fed normally makes enough money to send a large payment to the US Treasury, and this provides a welcome benefit to US taxpayers. In 2022, the Fed sent a net \$107 billion to the US Treasury and in 2021 it sent \$86 billion.³⁵ This year, the Fed expects to operate with a loss.

As part of tightening the monetary screw, the Fed is also selling off interest-bearing securities and not replacing them. Simply put, Fed revenue is down and Fed costs are up, in part because of accelerating interest payments to banks. We taxpayers are in for leaner times. A quick look at some numbers will shed light on the bank part of the story. At the end of October, bank reserves held at the Federal Reserve totaled a bit more than \$3.05 trillion.³⁶ In late January, the interest rate paid on reserves was 4.4 percent. This rate was set on December 15 when the Fed raised rates for everyone else.³⁷ (When the Fed raises rates at its regular meetings, the bank rate rises automatically.)

At 4.4 percent (and likely rising), and with \$3 trillion in reserve, this yields \$132 billion annually headed to banks' bottom lines. Just a year ago, the Fed was paying 0.15 percent on bank reserves, which for \$3.8 trillion in 2021 reserves caused banks to get a pale \$5.7 billion.³⁸

Why are big checks going to banks in the first place? An important Texas A&M Free Enterprise Center policy study authored by Tom Saving provides important background on this and more.³⁹ It all began in 2008 when the US financial economy was going through the ringer.⁴⁰ At the time, the normally independent Fed was deeply engaged with the US Treasury, and together they were working with Congress to shore up beleaguered banks—and strong banks, too. In the midst of the Great Recession, Congress legislated, and the Fed followed the orders.

Interest paid on reserves started in late 2008. At the time, total bank reserves with the Fed stood at a lowly \$184 billion. Since then, the level of reserves has become swollen as the Fed bought bonds from the public, which put a lot of money in bank accounts and in Fed bank reserves. Meanwhile, US banks are doing okay, and with this year's interest payment, they will be doing a lot better. Of course, financial markets have adjusted to all this. Most likely, bank stocks are less risky than they once were, but clearly times have changed. Writing about the Fed's payment of interest to banks in 2016, former Fed Chair Ben Bernanke and Brookings Institution economist Donald Kohn offered an explanation and a justification for the interest payment system.⁴¹ At the time of their writing, the interest rate paid on reserves was still quite small–0.25 percent—as were the total payments. Bernanke and Kohn made the point that when interest rates rose significantly, the Fed would have to deal with a public perception problem. The Fed would have to confront the following question: Why are taxpayers losing revenues from the Fed so that big banks, some of which are foreign owned, receive billions in Fed payments?⁴²

It has been 14 years since it all started. Perhaps it is time to end a program designed in part to buttress a recession-stressed banking system. Yes, it may be time for Congress to reexamine the entire matter and consider paring down the payment rate and eventually closing the spigot that now feeds billions of dollars from taxpayers to banks that hold reserves with the Fed.

PERSPECTIVES ON REGULATION

PATRICK MCLAUGHLIN

Director, Policy Analytics Project, Mercatus Center at George Mason University

How can we better understand the volume of federal regulations that exists in the United States and what it means to you, to me, to businesses large and small, and to nonprofits? The first step is to determine the metric to use for volume. The next step is to determine what this metric means for our economy when compared to the rest of the world.

One approach is to use the number of pages in the US *Code of Federal Regulations* as a measure of volume. Another approach, the one we use, is to count regulatory restrictions on the books—words and phrases such as "shall," "must," and "may not" that prohibit actions or prohibit obligations to take some action.

What does it mean to have more than 1 million regulatory restrictions in the Code of Federal Regulations?

One path to better understanding this number is to see how that quantified volume of regulations affects different aspects of the economy. This approach has been used in hundreds of empirical studies of the effects of regulations on growth, employment, poverty rates, and many, many other economic outcomes of interest.

Another approach is to compare the volume of federal regulations in the United States with the volume in other jurisdictions. For example, we can compare the number of pages in the US *Code of Federal Regulations* with the number of pages in the equivalent regulatory codes of other countries. Although we don't necessarily know what the "correct" volume of regulation should be for a given country, it might be illuminating to see which countries have the greatest or the least number of regulatory restrictions on the books. By comparing the breadth and depth of regulations in different countries, for example, we might gain some perspective on the regulatory environment here in the United States.

As of the end of 2021 (our last year of data so far), the United States had 1,094,447 regulatory restrictions on the books. In contrast, in 2021, Australia had 238,528 regulatory restrictions on the books at the federal level, and Canada had 89,569 restrictions at the federal level (see figure 2).

In addition to making comparisons between jurisdictions, we can also compare the volume of regulations over time. We can ask questions: How has the number of regulations changed over the years? Are there certain



Source: QuantGov.

Table 2. Forecasts for 2023 Real GDP Growth (percent)				
COUNTRY	15-YEAR CHANGE	PERCENT CHANGE		
Australia	129,441	118.66		
Canada	13,440	17.65		
United States	164,251	17.66		

Source: QuantGov.

periods in which the number of regulations increased or decreased significantly? Is the current volume of regulations higher or lower than in the past?

Australia, Canada, and the United States have seen regulations grow for the years that we have data, but Canada stands out for having the least growth—both in absolute terms and in percentage terms. Table 2 gives the number of restrictions added during the 15-year period for each of the countries, and the percent change during the 15-year period.

Another thing that stands out about these data is simply how much more regulation the United States has compared with Australia and Canada. There are many possible explanations as to why. For one, both Australia and Canada use a Westminster-style parliamentary system of government, whereas the United States has a presidential system with a strong executive branch.

Another explanation for the differences could be "regulatory hygiene." Canada, in particular, has been relatively proactive in cleaning up old regulations that it deems no longer necessary or even counterproductive. It's a different approach to regulation compared with what the United States does, and it shows in the data. The approach amounts to simply not assuming that all regulations that are created should remain on the books in perpetuity and instead creating a process for reviewing the old ones on a regular basis and trimming those that

are unnecessary. Which, of course, makes sense. Besides some governments, are there any organizations that don't periodically review their own rules and processes?

Sadly, the United States remains on a different course altogether. Even though the United States' percent change is almost identical to Canada's during the 15-year period, the number of restrictions added to its books is more than an order of magnitude greater than the number added to Canada's.

The United States has 12.2 times more restrictions than Canada.

Are US residents, with 12.2 times more restrictions than Canada, also 12.2 times safer? Is the environment 12.2 times cleaner and better protected? In short, are the benefits of leaving so many regulations on the books worth the costs, which I wrote about in this same space in last quarter's report?

Canada might be showing us the answer. No one believes that Canada's safety, environment, or other valuable goods that regulations protect are any worse off than the United States'. But plenty of people believe that the United States has too much red tape. It is up to policymakers in Washington to begin to adopt better regulatory hygiene and to clean up the old regulations that do nothing more than create friction in the engine of our great economy.

YANDLE'S READING TABLE

Erskine College historian John Harris's *The Last Slave Ships* (Yale University Press) is a fascinating examination of the final decades of US-based slave trading. Based on his Johns Hopkins University dissertation, the book, as expected, is highly documented and reflective of many hours spent reading documents, histories, and trading records. As Harris reports, despite the 1808 US ban on the slave trade, England's strong and expanding efforts to police and end slave trade traffic at sea, and the fact that by 1836 every nation that had previously been involved had outlawed the trade, the illegal slave trade business flourished under US-flagged ships and was centered in Manhattan, New York, from the 1850s until the Civil War.

This "illegal" industry could flourish because US-flagged ships were used, obtaining flag approval was easy, and England, the chief antislavery trade enforcer at the time, deferred to vessels flying the Stars and Stripes. But let's be clear. No slaves were being transported to or traded in New York. New York was the location of the offices of sophisticated traders who were involved in ship construction, outfitting, and seafaring operations. They dealt with African slave providers, primarily in the Belgian colony of Angola; transported shiploads of slaves, mostly to Cuba; and saw that the cargo was safely unloaded and delivered to Cuban sugar producers.

The traders, who generally were not US citizens, were respected members of New York's society, and their businesses were highly profitable. The operators of the last slave trade flourished right up to the time of the Civil War, when all forms of US-based commercial slaving activity were finally halted.

Harris's book is replete with the details of how the slave trade business was organized. Generally speaking, two groups of investors were involved. The first group invested in ships and bore the risk associated with confiscation that might result from encounters with British slave trade opposition. The second group invested in the slave cargo. These investors bore the risk of deaths at sea—on average, about 20 percent of the slave cargo died at sea—and the risk of fluctuations in market prices. We learn from Harris that the business of slave ship construction flourished in Baltimore, and that after 1852, 91 percent of 474 slaving shipments took place in 59 Baltimore-built ships, but that the typical vessel's distinguishing decks that housed the slave cargo were completed at sea, long after leaving US waters. Often, slave ships on the way to Africa carried common commodities like flour from the United States, to be unloaded in Spain or elsewhere on the way to Angola.

The author's description of the horrible conditions experienced by more than 100 slaves packed spoon-like on a ship deck obviously cannot match what it must have been like to be in that number. The trips from Africa to Cuba took 50 to 60 days. Large quantities of food had to be prepared along the way, and drinking water had to be supplied. After all, the investors who owned the slaves during transit wanted to get a return on their money. Often, slaves were from different tribes and, as we know, could not communicate with their fellow victims or their captors. In any case, Harris's treatment of these and other details helps one to understand the relative magnitude of the slave trade business both for the trader and the shippers and for the on-the-ground Africa-based enterprises that formed one of the larger industries in slave-gathering countries.

Harris's book is data rich and provides details on the business side of slavery that help explain the enterprise side of the story. In a way, just as Prohibition paved the way for an illegal but profitable business that came much later in US history, the weak enforcement of US slave trade laws, bribery of officials, and high demand provided moneymaking opportunities for those who ventured into the industry. Sadly, as we all know, this story is about trade in, and violence imposed on, human beings, and the death and destruction that accompanied that trade.

Harris's book is a worthwhile read.

"Better late than never!" The old saw came immediately to mind as I began reading Pete Leeson's marvelously entertaining and informative 2009 book, *The Invisible Hook* (Princeton University Press). My Clemson book club had selected the book, and I knew we were on to something different when on the dedication page, the author had posed a question to his girlfriend: "Ania, I love you; will you marry me?" And, I knew about Pete's breakthrough work on piracy economics. But let me pause right here and urge you to get a copy of Pete's book and read it! You will be glad you did, especially if you are interested in seeing economics in motion.

I am so enthusiastic about *The Invisible Hook* because it applies Adam Smith's invisible hand concepts to 18th-century piracy with a vengeance. The book is about the industrial organization of the pirate industry, the economic organization of individual pirate vessels, and the remarkable extremes to which pirate captains went to avoid unnecessary costs, to increase profits, and to encourage crew productivity. Indeed, I think it would be interesting and worth the effort to use the book as a backbone for an undergraduate industrial organization (IO) course.

But the book is about more than IO. It also contains lessons in public choice economics and how unrestrained efforts to maximize profits can lead members of an industry to do some surprising things, such as to write ship constitutions that give crew members the right to vote on who will captain the ship; to own slaves while employing Black crew members, as well as people from other nationality groups, to work side by side with equal pay and political voice; and to invest in piracy brand-name capital so there is no doubt in potential victims' minds that when they encounter pirates they should surrender as quickly as possible and cooperate with the apparently wild and evil marauders at the first opportunity.

Leeson masterfully weaves market-based economics into his data-rich tales of piracy, which reflects a dedicated effort on his part to find and read histories, trial records, and newspaper accounts of pirates and their activities. The book's eight chapters portray a highly profitable and extremely risky industry, one in which individuals with high discount rates and a preference for extreme risk taking brought home lots of loot, perhaps along with peg legs and other mutilations. I found the chapter on the Jolly Roger, the flag raised when a pirate vessel was signaling its presence to a victim, to be one of my favorites. As Leeson tells the story, most pirate ships were larger and faster, were better equipped with guns, and carried a much larger crew than the merchant ships that were their victims.

As it came into view of a potential victim, with guns disguised and the crew hidden below decks,

the pirate ship would lower its false national flag and raise the large, black-and-white Jolly Roger, which conveyed certain and quick death for all who might resist the pending attack. The vessels that resisted were sacked and often burned, and every crew member was murdered mercilessly by cruel and torturous means. In contrast, the vessels whose captains and crews cooperated were salvaged, and sometimes these vessels were given back to the captain to sail again and many of the cooperating crew were offered high-paying pirate ship employment. There was no torture or wholesale murder for cooperators. The Jolly Roger strategy minimized the cost of attacking and the loss of valuable crew members, and it established a winning brand (perhaps a brand hated universally by pirate victims-but equally understood).

Although piracy on the high seas flourished for only a few decades, the industry, with its hundreds of pirate vessels, countless attacks, and many encounters with "law enforcement," left a rich historical record that Leeson researched to build his book about the invisible hook. I wish I had read it sooner.

NOTES

- Brian Sozzi, "Davos: PwC Survey Finds 'Bleak CEO Outlook' for 2023," Yahoo Finance, January 16, 2023, https://finance. yahoo.com/news/davos-pw-c-survey-finds-bleak-ceo-outlook-for-2023-174505340.html.
- Sozzi, "Davos: PwC Survey Finds 'Bleak CEO Outlook' for 2023."
- Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Gross Domestic Product, Fourth Quarter and Year 2022 (Second Estimate)," news release BEA 23-06, February 23, 2023, https://www.bea.gov /news/2023/gross-domestic-product-fourth-quarter-and -year-2022-second-estimate.
- 4. Wells Fargo, "Weekly Economic and Financial Commentary: United States: The Pain Is Spreading," January 20, 2023,

https://wellsfargo.bluematrix.com/docs/html/91b6ac66 -9549-488e-b899-03e251382274.html; US Census Bureau, "Advance Monthly Sales for Retail and Food Services, January 2023," press release, February 15, 2023, https://www .census.gov/retail/marts/www/marts_current.pdf.

- Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation— January 2023," News Release USDL-23-0151, February 3, 2023, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.toc.htm.
- Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "M2 (WM2NS)" (dataset), updated January 24, 2023, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series /WM2NS.
- Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia, "Fourth Quarter 2022 Survey of Professional Forecasters," November 14, 2022, https://www.philadelphiafed.org/surveys-and-data/real -time-data-research/spf-q4-2022.

- Harriet Torry and Anthony DeBarros, "Economists in WSJ Survey Still See Recession This Year despite Easing Inflation," *Wall Street Journal*, January 15, 2023, https://www.wsj .com/articles/despite-easing-price-pressures-economists-in -wsj-survey-still-see-recession-this-year-11673723571.
- 9. Wells Fargo, "Weekly Economic and Financial Commentary: United States: The Pain Is Spreading."
- Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation— January 2022," News Release USDL-22-0155, February 4, 2022, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/empsit _02042022.pdf.
- Aditya Aladangady et al., "Excess Savings during the COVID-19 Pandemic," *FEDS Notes*, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, last modified October 21, 2022, https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/notes/feds-notes /excess-savings-during-the-covid-19-pandemic-20221021 .html.
- 12. John Greenwood and Steve Hanke, "The Monetary Bathtub Is Overflowing," Wall Street Journal, October 21, 2021, https:// www.wsj.com/articles/monetary-bathtub-overflowing -inflation-drain-transitory-11634847429; James Gwartney and David Macpherson, "Yes, the High Inflation Rates Will Continue in 2022," American Institute for Economic Research, April 24, 2022, https://www.aier.org/article/yes-the-high -inflation-rates-will-continue-in-2022/.
- Shawn Tully, "Meet the Globe-Trotting Money Doctor Who Has Helped Slay Inflation All over the World—and Is Convinced the Fed Is Botching the Job Here in the U.S.," *Fortune*, October 8, 2022, https://fortune.com/2022/10/08/money -doctor-steve-hanke-inflation-economy-recession-outlook/; James Gwartney, "Yes, This Time We'll Have Inflation, and Here's Why," American Institute for Economic Research, February 25, 2021, https://www.aier.org/article/yes-this-time -well-have-inflation-and-heres-why/.
- Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers: All Items in U.S. City Average" (dataset), updated February 14, 2023, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/ series/CPIAUCSL.
- 15. Kat Tretina and Benjamin Curry, "Transitory Inflation: A Short History," *Forbes*, August 22, 2022, https://www.forbes.com /advisor/investing/transitory-inflation/.
- "Federal Reserve Issues FOMC Statement," press release, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, March 16, 2022, https://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press releases/monetary20220316a.htm.
- Bruce Yandle, "The Economic Situation" (Mercatus Policy Brief, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, Arlington, VA, March 2022), https://www.mercatus.org/research/policy -briefs/economic-situation-march-2022.

- Bruce Yandle, "The Economic Situation" (Mercatus Policy Brief, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, Arlington, VA, December 2022), https://www.mercatus.org/research /policy-briefs/economic-situation-december-2022.
- Kaamil Ahmed, "UN Warns Russian Blockade of Ukraine's Grain Exports May Trigger Global Famine," *The Guardian*, March 18, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/global -development/2022/mar/18/un-warns-russian-blockade-of -ukraines-grain-exports-may-trigger-global-famine.
- 20. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation— January 2023"; David Harrison, "Hiring, Wage Gains Eased in December, Pointing to a Cooling Labor Market in 2023," *Wall Street Journal*, updated January 6, 2023, https://www.wsj .com/articles/december-jobs-report-unemployment-rate -economy-growth-2022-11672961227.
- 21. This section is based on Bruce Yandle, "Is That Goldilocks or the Three Recessionary Bears Coming Home?," *Washington Examiner*, January 13, 2023, https://www.washingtonexaminer .com/opinion/op-eds/is-that-goldilocks-or-the-three -recessionary-bears-coming-home.
- 22. Stan Choe et al., "Wall Street Cheers a 'Goldilocks' Jobs Report That Points toward the Economy Avoiding a Recession," *Fortune*, January 6, 2023, https://fortune.com/2023/01/06 /december-jobs-report-goldilocks-soft-landing-avoiding -recession-wall-street-stocks-reaction/.
- 23. This section is based on Bruce Yandle, "Commentary: Tech Companies Don't Deserve All the Blame for Recent Layoffs," *Post and Courier*, November 20, 2022, https://www.post andcourier.com/opinion/commentary/commentary-tech -companies-dont-deserve-all-the-blame-for-recent-layoffs /article_b7f0aec0-6750-11ed-b497-ebed2ecf6fba.html.
- Joseph de Avila, "The Companies Conducting Layoffs in 2023: Here's the List," *Wall Street Journal*, updated February 14, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-companies -conducting-layoffs-in-2023-heres-the-list-11673288386.
- 25. Tripp Mickle, "Layoffs in Tech Reveal a Divide of Generations," *New York Times*, January 20, 2023, https://nytimes .pressreader.com/article/281552294981001.
- 26. Donie O'Sullivan and Clare Duffy, "Elon Musk's Twitter Lays Off Employees across the Company," CNN, updated November 9, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/11/03/tech/twitter -layoffs.
- 27. Kalley Huang, "A Host of Tech Companies Announce Hiring Freezes and Job Cuts," *New York Times*, November 3, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/03/technology/tech -companies-hiring-freeze-job-cuts.html.
- 28. "Sanders Says True Economic Crisis Is Corporate Greed," *Urban News*, November 5, 2022, https://theurbannews.com

/government/2022/sanders-says-true-economic-crisis-is -corporate-greed/.

- F. A. Hayek, "The Use of Knowledge in Society," American Economic Review 35, no. 4 (1945): 519–30. Also see Tyler Cowen, "Austrian Economists Can Explain the Coming Recession," Bloomberg, November 7, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2022-11-07/is-a-recession-coming-austrian -business-cycle-theory-says-so.
- 30. Kalley Huang, "A Host of Tech Companies Announce Hiring Freezes and Job Cuts."
- Allison Levitsky, "It's Not Just Twitter and Stripe. Salesforce and Meta Are Now Planning Major Layoffs," *Protocol*, November 8, 2022, https://www.protocol.com/newsletters /protocol-workplace/salesforce-meta-layoffs.
- 32. Sylvan Lane, "Democrats Tell Fed Chief Rate Hikes 'Disregard' Working Families," *The Hill*, November 11, 2022, https:// thehill.com/policy/finance/3714503-democrats-tell-fed -chief-rate-hikes-disregard-working-families/.
- 33. This section is based on Bruce Yandle, "Should the Fed Send Billions to Banks but Not a Dime to Taxpayers?," *The Hill*, December 28, 2022, https://thehill.com/opinion/finance /3790451-should-the-fed-send-billions-to-banks-but-not-a -dime-to-taxpayers.
- Antonio Auriemo, "From Scarce to Ample Reserves: How the Fed Got Caught in Its Own Trap," LinkedIn, November 23, 2022, https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/from-scarce-ample -reserves-how-fed-got-caught-its-own-auriemo.
- 35. Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Federal Reserve Board Announces Reserve Bank Income and Expense Data and Transfers to the Treasury for 2021," press release, January 14, 2022, https://www.federalreserve.gov /newsevents/pressreleases/other20220114a.htm; Michael S.

Derby, "Fed's Net Income Turned Negative in September, but It Was No Surprise," Reuters, October 12, 2022, https://www .reuters.com/markets/us/feds-net-income-turned-negative -september-it-was-no-surprise-2022-10-12/.

- 36. Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Reserves of Depository Institutions: Total" (dataset), updated January 24, 2023, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/graph/?id=TOTRESNS.
- "Interest on Reserve Balances," Policy Tools, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, last updated February 15, 2023, https://www.federalreserve.gov/monetarypolicy /reserve-balances.htm.
- Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Reserves of Depository Institutions: Total" (dataset).
- Thomas R. Saving, "The Federal Reserve and Interest Rates: It's the Interest on Reserves, Not the Fed Funds Rate That Matters" (PERC Policy Study 2204, Private Enterprise Research Center, Texas A&M University, September 2022), https://perc.tamu.edu/perc/media/perc/policy%20study /policy_study_2204.pdf?ext=.pdf.
- 40. "Why Is the Federal Reserve Paying Banks Interest?," FAQ, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, last updated July 29, 2021, https://www.federalreserve.gov/faqs /why-is-the-federal-reserve-paying-banks-interest.htm.
- 41. Ben S. Bernanke and Donald Kohn, "The Fed's Interest Payments to Banks," Brookings Institution, February 16, 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ben-bernanke/2016/02/16 /the-feds-interest-payments-to-banks/.
- 42. Gertrude Chavez-Dreyfuss, "Analysis: Foreign Banks Amass Reserves at the Fed, Bracing for Funding Stress," Yahoo Finance, October 17, 2022, https://finance.yahoo.com/news /analysis-foreign-banks-amass-reserves-192441868.html ?fr=yhssrp_catchall.